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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On November 13, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on October 3, 2012, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

October 4, 2012.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.
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3. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$491 for temporary total disability and $368 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant suffered a compensable neck injury on

April 25, 2012.

2. Whether the claimant is entitled to related medical for his

alleged injury of April 25, 2012.

3. Whether the claimant is entitled to temporary total

disability from August 28, 2012, to October 22, 2012.

4. Whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

appropriate attorney’s fee.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The claimant will contend that he suffered an
injury to his neck on April, 25, 2012.  The
claimant underwent surgery to his neck on
August 28, 2012 and has been off work ever
since.  The respondent has controverted this
claim in its entirety and the claimant is
entitled to controverted attorney’s fees for
the current indemnity benefits sought and all
future indemnity benefits associated with this
claim.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that while operating a
back how on April 17, 2012, he developed neck
problems.  However, he continued working
throughout the day.  In fact, the Claimant did
not seek medical treatment until May 4, 2012,
which was when he sustained an elbow injury.
The Respondent has accepted the elbow injury
as being compensable.”
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The claimant, in this matter, is a forty-nine-year-old male

who is a utility foreman for the respondent.  The claimant works

with and supervises a crew of three to five people placing

utilities underground for cities such as Springdale and

Fayetteville.  The claimant testified that he has been doing that

job for the respondent for about eight years and at the time of the

hearing in this matter, the claimant was still employed by the

respondent.

The central issue in this matter is whether the claimant

suffered a compensable injury to his neck on April 25, 2012.  At

the hearing, the claimant gave the following testimony about his

alleged accident and the corresponding symptoms:

“Q.   Tell me what happened that day.

A.   I was taking a backhoe to the other end
of the job to get some gravel for where we
were working, went across some rough terrain
and jarred real hard or bumped real hard and
just felt this burning sensation in my neck,
back area.

Q.   Okay.  Is there any type of suspension on
that machine that you were operating?

A.   Just the rubber tires.

Q.   Okay.  Did you continue driving?

A.   A lot slower, yes.

Q.   I want to talk about your symptoms.  You
gave us an idea of what was going on.  You
mentioned a burning in your neck or in your
shoulder?

A.   Yes.

Q.   Would you tell me about that.
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A.   Just stiffness, burning in my neck.  If I
raised my head real far back or turned it too
sharply to one side, kind of a burning,
soreness into my shoulder and side area.

Q.   Would you indicate to us where that was.
Can you show -- can you point to us?

A.   Up here in my shoulder (indicating).

Q.   And you are referring to the top part of
your left shoulder?

A.   Yes.

Q.   Okay.  Where else were you referring to?

A.   In my left side, flank area (indicating).

Q.   You are touching the front part of your
left rib cage, is that right?

A.   Yeah, more the side or back part of my
ribcage.

Q.   Okay.  Have you ever had symptoms like
that before?

A.   No.

Q.   Okay.  What do you think happened?

A.   I didn't know what happened.

Q.   Did you continue working that day?

A.   Yes.

Q.   Did you continue driving that backhoe
without any suspension?

A.   Very little.

Q.   Why is that?

A.   It bothered me.  I had employees working
for me that could do it, so I stayed off as
much as possible.

Q.   Did you immediately run to a supervisor
to report this accident?
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A.   No.

Q.   Why not?

A.   At that time, I just -- I didn't think it
was a serious injury or serious.

Q.   You continued to work the rest of the
day?
A.   Yes.”

The claimant continued to work a normal schedule but testified that

he continued to have symptoms and that his sleep was affected.

The claimant had a second injury on May 4, 2012, and I note

there is no dispute regarding the May 4, 2012, injury.  At the

hearing, the claimant had the following testimony about the second

injury which was to his biceps:

“Q.   What happened?

A.   Running an excavator and needing to move
it, there was a piece of pipe in the way.  I
got off the machine to move one end of the
pipe.  And as I picked up on it, it rolled and
pulled my bicep, tore my bicep loose from my
forearm.

Q.   Did you have any immediate symptoms?

A.   Yes.

Q.   What did it feel like?

A.   It hurt real bad.

Q.   Could you visualize the injury?

A.   Yes.

Q.   How so?

A.   My bicep was not where it was supposed to
be.

Q.   Where was it?
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A.   Just kind of hanging below my arm
(indicating).

Q.   Well, did you run and immediately report
this accident to a supervisor?

A.   No.

Q.   Why not?

A.   I shut down, my whole crew shuts down.  I
mean, I was on a job site aways from
supervisors or medical attention, and I just
was -- I toughed it out until the end of the
day.

Q.   Did you keep working the rest of the day?

A.   Very restricted work I guess.

Q.   Were you in pain?

A.   Yes.

Q.   Why did you keep working?

A.   Like I said, if I shut down, the whole
job shut down, or my part of the job shut
down.

Q.   Did you eventually report that injury to
a supervisor?

A.   Yes.

Q.   Okay.  When was that?

A.   That Friday evening, I stopped at a
clinic to have it looked at.  And they could
not -- they couldn't look at it because they
didn't have our insurance information.

Q.   Okay.  Now, that was after the job, after
the day ended?

A.   Yeah, after 4:00.

Q.   All right.  And before you were talking
about reporting to the supervisor.  Did you
report this injury to a supervisor?



7

A.   When I tried to get the insurance
information, I reported it to Charlie Miller.”

The claimant was unable to see a doctor until Monday, May 7,

2012, due to the respondents’ choice of clinic, Arkansas

Occupational Health Clinic, being closed over the weekend.

However, on that Monday the claimant was seen by Dr. Moffitt.

Following is the body of a letter regarding that visit authored by

Dr. Moffitt which was sent to the respondents:

“At the request of and authorization by
Sweetser Construction, we are seeing Mr. Chris
Rogers.  Mr. Rogers is seen today for a
complaint of pain in his shoulder.  He doesn’t
really have a specific injury he states.  He
thinks it started hurting about the 25th.  He
works as a heavy equipment operator.  He
states it burns in the posterior aspect of the
shoulder.  It is clicking with certain
movements.  It goes down to his elbow.  It
hurts worse whenever he raises his chin up and
he has noticed some stiffness in his neck.  He
states he is normally healthy and on no
medications.  He has no known allergies.  A
review of the patient’s medical and family
history was completed.

On exam, height is 68 inches; weight 160
pounds; temperature 98.2; blood pressure
122/80; pulse 70; respirations 14.  He has
stiffness on range of motion testing of his
neck, particularly with extension.  His range
of motion of his shoulder was normal.  There
was no weakness with resistance to abduction.
Neer’s sign was negative.  He had a normal
triceps reflex.  I was unable to do a biceps
reflex because I think he tore his biceps
tendon on Friday.

X-ray of his shoulder was found to be
negative.  X-ray of his neck revealed mild
disc space narrowing consistent with
degenerative disc disease.

Diagnosis is pain in his neck and shoulder of
unknown etiology.  I told him at this time he
could use ice and over-the-counter
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medications.  He may continue to work without
restrictions.  He is to be seen again in one
week.”

On May 22, 2012, the claimant was seen at Ozark Orthopedics

for an MRI of is cervical spine.  Following is the impression

section of the MRI report that was signed by Dr. Tommy Hinton:

“1. There is a left paramedian disc
herniation at C5-6 with associated
posteriorly projecting osteophytes at
this level and resultant effacement of
the ventral aspect of the spinal cord and
left sided neural foraminal narrowing.

2. There is degenerative disc disease at C6-
7 with posteriorly projecting osteophytes
and minimal posterior annular bulging at
this level.”

On July 6, 2012, the claimant was seen at Neurological

Associates, PLC, in Fayetteville, Arkansas, by Dr. Michael Morse.

At that time, Dr. Morse stated the following in his medical report

from that visit:

“Chris Rogers is a 48-year-old white male who
was injured in a work accident, 4/25/2012.  He
was driving a back hoe across a very rough
road.  He was jarred and his neck immediately
became stiff.  He developed a burning pain
into his left shoulder that has not resolved.

He subsequently was seen for a left biceps
tendon injury that occurred on 5/04/2012.  He
subsequently underwent a MRI of the cervical
spine on 5/22/2012 which shows a left
paramedian disc herniation at C5-6.  He also
had a posteriorly projecting osteophyte at
this level.  He also had degenerative disc
disease at C6-7 with an osteophyte and minimal
disc bulge.

I believe this was interpreted by his workers’
comp doctor, Dr. Gary Moffitt, that the
patient in fact had degenerative changes that
were causing the patient’s radiculopathy when
in fact he did have a disc herniation.”
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Following is the impression and plan portion of Dr. Morse’s report:

“IMPRESSION: Based upon his history, the disc
herniation is secondary to running a back hoe
over a very rough road and being jarred.

PLAN: At the present time, I would like him to
see a neurosurgeon for their opinion with
regard to surgery versus epidural steroids
versus physical therapy.

Within a reasonable degree of medical
certainty, it is my medical opinion that this
injury is directly related to a workers’ comp
injury and not to degenerative changes.”

On July 26, 2012, the claimant was seen by Dr. Luke Knox after

being referred to Dr. Knox by Dr. Morse.  At that time, the

claimant was again diagnosed with a herniated intervertebral disc

in the cervical region with radiculopathy and myelopathy.  At that

time, the plan was for the claimant to be admitted into Physicians’

Specialty Hospital on July 26, 2012, for a C5-6, C6-7 anterior

cervical fusion to be performed by Dr. Knox.

However, on August 20, 2012, a medical report entitled History

and Physical was dictated by Michael Valentine who is Dr. Knox’s

physician assistant.  That document indicates that the claimant’s

surgery has been changed to Northwest Medical Center in Springdale,

Arkansas, on August 28, 2012, for a C5-C6, C6-C7 anterior

diskectomy with Cloward anterior cervical fusion to again be

performed by Dr. Knox.

On August 28, 2012, the claimant underwent surgical

intervention performed by Dr. Knox at the Northwest Medical Center

in Springdale, Arkansas.  Following is the preoperative and

postoperative diagnosis along with the procedures performed which



10

are found in the operative report at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1,

Pages 19 through 20:

“PREOPERATIVE DIAGNOSIS: Massive disk
herniation of C5-6 with radiculomyelopathy
associated with adjacent spondyloarthropathy
and neuroforaminal encroachment at C5-6, C6-7.

POSTOPERATIVE DIAGNOSIS: Massive disk
herniation at C5-6 with radiculomyelopathy
associated with adjacent spondyloarthropathy
and neuroforaminal encroachment at C5-6, C6-7.

PROCEDURE:
1. Anterior cervical diskectomy at C5-6, C6-7

with side bilateral neural foraminotomies,
partial foraminal corpectomy, removal of
free disk fragment.

2. Anterior cervical fusion at C5-6, C6-
7 with combination structural PEEK implant
with Osteocel and use of autograft with
anterior cervical plating.

3. Intraoperative fluoroscopy.
4. Intraoperative spinal cord monitoring.”

On September 7, 2012, Dr. Luke Knox authored a letter to the

respondents informing them that as of September 10, 2012, the

claimant would be able to return to work with the following

restrictions; “No overhead work.  No lifting over 10 lbs, no

excessive flexion/extension of the neck.”  It also indicates that

a follow up visit has been scheduled for September 21, 2012.

Medical records do indicate that that follow up visit did occur on

September 21, 2012; however, it was not until a letter dated

October 19, 2012, found at Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1, Page 7,

2012, that the claimant is released back to full duty as of October

22, 2012.  That letter is signed by Dr. Knox.

The claimant is able to prove the existence of objective

medical findings regarding his alleged neck injury through both the
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diagnostic testing in the form of a cervical MRI and also through

the operative report from Dr. Knox.  It is the claimant’s

allegation that on April 25, 2012, he was riding on a backhoe when

his neck and back were jarred; however, at that time the claimant

did not report that injury to a supervisor.  It was not until May

4, 2012, when the claimant tore his biceps that the claimant

actually reported the neck injury to his employer.

The respondents called Ms. Everta Cannafax to testify at the

hearing.  Ms. Cannafax is employed with the respondent and has been

so employed for twenty-nine years.  It appears from her testimony

that Ms. Cannafax is the individual who fills out the paperwork

when a workers’ compensation injury occurs.  Following is a portion

of her direct testimony at the hearing in this matter:

“Q.   He had the May 4th bicep injury, is that
correct?

A.   Yes.

          Q.   Tell me how that was handled.

A.   He documented that on his foreman's
report.  And I didn't -- I don't know exactly
what happened.  I didn't know that Charlie had
sent him to the doctor and the doctor wasn't
there or something.  I don't -- I am not sure
exactly what happened there.  I didn't know it
until Monday.  And Monday he filled out a
report or he went to the clinic, Arkansas
Occupational Health Clinic.  I filled out a
report later that day and sent it in.

Q.   And that was handled under worker's comp
and paid for, is that correct?

A.   Uh-huh.

Q.   Is that a yes?  Is that a yes, uh-huh?

A.   Yes.  Sorry.
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Q.   Those don't show up on the record.  You
are not the first or the last that's going to
do that.  With the -- you have heard him
testify about the May 25th incident.  That was
not on his foreman's report, correct?

A.   No.

Q.   During that period from April 25th to May
4th, you would have been either in the office
or available if he needed you, is that
correct?

A.   Yes.

Q.   Was any report of a neck or shoulder
injury made to you during that period of time?

A.   No.

Q.   When is the first time you knew that he
was indicating he had neck or shoulder
problems?

A.   When we were working on the paperwork or
sending him to the clinic, he mentioned that
he was going to have the other issue taken
care of or looked at while he was there.  And
I said that would be a separate incident and
we would need to fill out a separate report on
that, so we proceeded to.  He didn't know
exactly what time, what day, so we kind of
reconstructed a date.  And that's why there
are two different dates on the -- one report
says the 17th and then the doctor said the
25th, so...

Q.   Did you at that time know anything about
a backhoe incident?

A.   No.

Q.   Did he even indicate a backhoe incident
even when you were sending him to the doctor
on May 4th?

A.   No.  He wasn't sure when it happened or
what had happened, but he was just hurting.

Q.   And he said he was going to have the neck
and shoulder problems checked out at that
time?
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A.   Yes.”

On cross examination, Ms. Cannafax also gave this testimony:

“Q.   What was the other issue -- I am sorry.
With your testimony, I was taking notes and
you had testified that there was another issue
when he was reporting the bicep to you.  What
was the other issue?

A.   The other issue was his neck and
shoulder.

Q.   What did he tell you was going on?

A.   He had been hurting, taking pain pills,
nothing was working, he was going to have it
looked at.

Q.   Okay.  And you said that would be a
separate incident?

A.   Yes.

Q.   Okay.  What did you mean by that?

A.   He was going to the health clinic for his
bicep and we needed to record -- if this
didn't happen -- the neck and shoulder didn't
happen at the same time, it happened before,
so we had to fill out another accident
report.

Q.   Did you fill out another accident report?

A.   Yes, we did.

Q.   Okay.  So you filled out an accident
report for the prior neck and shoulder injury?

A.   Yes.

Q.   And did you fill that out or did he fill
that out?

A.   I filled that out with his answers.

Q.   Sure.  What information is included on
that accident report?

A.   It has a time and a place and what
happened.  He could not determine exactly when



14

he started hurting, so I think we put on the
report the 17th.  But then when he went to the
doctor, he said the 25th, which is not a -- we
just kind of, I think, tried to figure out
what day it was as far as I can remember.”

I do believe that the claimant did fail to report his neck

injury to the respondent until he reported his May 4, 2012, biceps

injury; however, I believe that the claimant has given the

Commission credible testimony regarding the injury to his neck

while operating a backhoe for the respondent on April 25, 2012.  I

point out that the claimant has worked for the respondent for a

period of eight years in a supervisory capacity and since he has

been returned to full duty has continued to work for the respondent

in this matter.  I find the claimant’s testimony credible that he

did suffer that injury on the 25th regarding his neck but continued

to work even though he was suffering pain and symptoms from that

injury.  This is further evidenced by the fact that the claimant

tore his biceps on May 4, 2012, and continued to work that day

until the work day was over.  It is clear from the evidence and

testimony that the claimant did suffer a compensable injury to his

neck on April 25, 2012.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider his

entitlement to temporary total disability benefits from August 28,

2012, until October 22, 2012.  I note that the claimant’s surgical

intervention did occur on August 28, 2012, and that the claimant

was not released to full duty by Dr. Knox until October 22, 2012.
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At the hearing in this matter, the Commission had the

following exchange with the claimant regarding the time he was off

of work:

THE COURT:  You just want to clear something
up.  Sir, after your surgery, you were
completely taken off work, is that correct?

THE WITNESS:  Yes.

THE COURT:  Then at some point, you were
released to light duty, is that correct?

THE WITNESS:  Yes.

THE COURT:  However, you did not return to
work at that point?

THE WITNESS:  Correct.

THE COURT:  Why did you not return to work?

THE WITNESS:  Sweetser's insurance I'm
guessing wouldn't allow them to let me go back
to work.

THE COURT:  At a light-duty position?

THE WITNESS:  At no position.

THE COURT:  Because of your restrictions?

THE WITNESS:  Right, until I was fully
released.

THE COURT:  Then once you were fully released,
you returned to –

THE WITNESS: Yes.”

The claimant is entitled to temporary total disability from

August 28, 2012, until October 22, 2012.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of
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the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on October 3, 2012, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed October 4, 2012, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he suffered a compensable neck injury on April 25, 2012.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to reasonable and necessary medical treatment

regarding his compensable neck injury of April 25, 2012.  This

includes treatment the claimant received in the form of surgical

intervention from Dr. Knox.  The respondents shall also reimburse

the claimant for any out of pocket expenses that were incurred for

his treatment.

4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to temporary total disability from August 28,

2012, through October 22, 2012.

5. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that his attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this matter

commensurate with the benefits awarded herein and the Arkansas

Workers’ Compensation Act.



17

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the burden of the reasonable and

necessary medical costs associated with the claimant’s compensable

April 25, 2012, neck injury.  This is to include reimbursement to

the claimant for any out of pocket medical expenses associated with

the reasonable and necessary medical treatment of his compensable

neck injury.

The respondents shall pay the claimant temporary total

disability benefits from August 29, 2012, through October 22, 2012.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the benefits awarded herein,

with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the respondents

in addition to such benefits and one half of said attorney's fee to

be withheld by the respondents from such benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


